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DIGEST 

Employee on temporary duty travel may be reimbursed costs of 
medically necessitated air ambulance transportation services 
for herself and infant son prematurely born during employee's 
temporary duty assignment. The Government may absorb these 
costs under 5 U.S.C. S 5702(b) and para. l-2.4 of the Federal 
Travel Regulations, which provide that an employee, 
incapacitated by illness or injury not due to his own 
misconduct while on official travel away from his duty 
station, is entitled to per diem and "appropriate transpor- 
tation expenses" to his designated post of duty. We construe 
the term "appropriate transportation expenses" to be broad 
enough to authorize payment of the air ambulance transnor- 
tation expenses essential for the safe return of the newborn 
child to the duty station. 

DECISION 

The Assistant Secretary for Management and Budget of the 
Department of Health and Human Services asks whether the 
Government may reimburse Ms. Lucy B. Cusick for the emergency 
travel of herself and her dependent, a newborn infant son, 
where medical necessity reguired transportation by an air 
ambulance during Ms. Cusick's official travel as an employee 
of the Government. We hold that, if otherwise properly 
itemized and documented, the S3,650.40 cash payment made by 
the Cusicks for the costs incurred in utilizing the emergency 
air ambulance in the unique circumstances of this case may be 
reimbursed in full by the agency. 

On Monday afternoon, November 18, 1985, Ms. Cusick departed 
by commercial air carrier from Atlanta, Georgia, her official 
duty station, to South Bend, Indiana, under a Centers for 
Disease Control's National Institute for Occupational Safety 
and Health travel order dated November 12, 1985, authorizing 
the performance of official Government business. At the time 
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of this official Government travel, Fls. Cusick was 6 months 
pregnant and traveled with the consent of her physician and 
the approval of cognizant agency management officials. 

while on official duty on November 22, 1985, Ms. Cusick was 
hospitalized in South Rend, Indiana; she delivered a 2 l/2 
pound son by emergency caesarean section the following day. 
She was hospitalized until Movember 29, and remained in South 
Rend until she was able to travel. Because of severe medical 
complications, her premature son needed specialized care 
unavailable in South Bend, and on December 4, Ms. Cusick 
accompanied him in an air ambulance to Atlanta, in the vicin- 
ity of her home of record from which she was traveling on 
official Government business. The medical necessity for the 
air ambulance is supported by a doctor's report dated 
December 10, 1985, which specifically details the need for 
a surgical procedure that could not be carried out at the 
local hospital. The nearest facility that could provide the 
necessary surgery was Indiana University at Indianapolis, 
3 hours away. An alternative recommended by the doctor was 
air ambulance transport to Atlanta, Georgia, and Emory 
University where necessary facilities would also be avail- 
able. The 2 l/2 hour air ambulance trip would also make his- 
parents more immediately available as support for the patient 
himself-- a very important factor in the patient's survival, 
according to the doctor's report. 

Congress has provided in 5 U.S.C. S 5702(b) that, under 
regulations prescribed by the Administrator of General 
Services, an employee, incapacitated by illness or injury 
not due to his own misconduct while on official travel away 
from his duty station, is entitled to per diem and 
appropriate transportation expenses to his designated post 
of duty. The implementing regulations in para. l-2.4 
(supp.-4, Aug. 23, 1982), incorp. by ref.,-41 C.F.R. 
S 101-7.003 (19851, of the Federal Travel Regulations provide 
for transportation-expenses to the post of duty without 
specifically describing the kind of expenses that may be paid 
by the Government to the incapacitated employee. 

In B-127109, April 6, 1956, we allowed the expenses of an 
ambulance and an attendant reauired for the return of a 
stricken employee to his permanent duty station. This 
decision observed that the Act of April 26, 1950, 64 Stat. 
89, from which 5 U.S.C. S 5702(b) is derived, was enacted 
"to overcome in some measure ineauities and hardships arising 
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when an employee becomes ill or is injured while in a travel 
status and compelled to personally assume all expenses 
including subsistence and transportation costs." See S. Rep. 
No. 1364, 81st. Cong., 2d Sess., at 1-2 (1950). 

Congress has recently further broadened the scope of 5 U.S.C. 
§ 5702(b) by its passage of the Federal Civilian Employee and 
Contractor Travel Bxpenses Act of 1985, Pub. L. 99-234, 
99 Stat. 1756, January 2, 1986. Section 5702(b) now provides 
statutory authority for travel to an alternate location 
because of injury or illness, and to return travel home 
because of personal emergencies. In commenting on the 
changes the Committee on Government Operations said: *If the 
employee has to incur additional transportation and subsist- 
ence expenses as a result of being on travel, the Government 
should pay the difference so as to make the employee whole." 
See H.R. Rep. No. 99-602, 99th Cong., 2d Sess., at 6 (1985). 

We find in this small but significant amalgam of case 
precedent and congressional intent the logic that supports 
our determination that the medically necessitated air 
ambulance transportation expense was essential to the 
accomplishment of the purpose of Ms. Cusick's still official 
travel, that is, the safe return of mother-employee and 
newborn child to the duty station. Clearly, this expense 
would not have been incurred but for the fact that Ms. Cusick 
was on travel for the Government. Therefore, the claim is 
allowed. 
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